2008 Report of
World Federation for Mental Health Activities
at the United Nations

The World Federation for Mental Health (WFMH) has had Special Consultative Status at the United Nations since 1963.  It had much earlier contacts with some United Nations agencies, having been founded in 1948, the same year as the United Nations itself.  A close connection has been maintained since those early beginnings with the World Health Organization, a United Nations agency with headquarters in Geneva.  In 2008, as in previous years, WFMH volunteer UN Representatives were active in both New York and Geneva.

At United Nations Headquarters in New York:

WFMH participates in the activities of the NGO Committee on Mental Health, a coalition of mental health organizations that it helped to found in 1996.  WFMH UN Representatives attended the monthly meetings of the Committee and its Working Groups and helped to organize various programs.  Nancy Wallace, WFMH’s Main Representative, is a former chair of the NGO Committee and serves on its Executive Committee.  Ricki Kantrowitz was a Co-Convenor ht the Working Group on Gender Perspectives.  Richard Donahue and Linda Conte were Co-Convenors of the Committee’s Working Group on Children, Youth and Mental Health. 

Nancy Wallace and Linda Conte are WFMH’s Representatives to the UN Department of Public Information/NGO Relations.  They attended the DPI briefings for NGOs and forwarded information about UN activities to WFMH.
52nd Session of the UN Commission on the Status of Women (CSW)

The 52nd Session was held from 25 February to 7 March, 2008, with the Priority Theme of “Financing for Gender Equality and Empowerment of Women.”  WFMH co-sponsored two NGO Parallel Events related to the theme during the Session, on “Conflict Resolution: Good Practices for Gender Empowerment” (27 February) and “Financing for Women’s Mental Health and Gender Empowerment” (28 February).  Nancy Wallace was one of the moderators of the latter panel. Also, WFMH UN Representative Professor Ricki Kantrowitz was one of the moderators of the panel sponsored by the NGO Committee on Mental Health on “Investing in Women’s Mental Health: Reaping the Benefits” (5 March) and an organizer of two meetings of the caucus on women and mental health (27 February and 5 March).

UN High Level Meeting on HIV/AIDS

WFMH was accredited as an observer at this meeting.  It was attended by Secretary General/CEO Preston J. Garrison and Main Representative Nancy Wallace.

World Mental Health Day Observance at the UN

World Mental Health Day (10 October) is an international public education program on mental health, founded by WFMH in 1992.  The theme for 2008 was “Making Mental Health a Global Priority: Scaling Up Services Through Citizen Advocacy and Action.”  In recent years the Secretary-General of the United Nations has released a message to mark the Day.  In 2008 Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon’s message noted that “mental health is of paramount importance for personal well-being, family relationships and an individual’s ability to contribute to society.”  In Geneva the World Health Organization marked the Day with the formal launch of its new initiative on scaling up care for mental, neurological and substance use disorders, to try to reduce the large gaps in the provision of mental health services in low- and middle-income countries.

In New York the UN Department of Public Information/NGO Relations, in collaboration with the NGO Committee on Mental Health, arranged a three-hour program to mark World Mental Health Day in the Dag Hammarskjӧld Library Auditorium.  Nancy Wallace gave opening remarks in observance of the day.  The event was broadcast on radio, TV and the web by a UN network. 

At the United Nations Office in Geneva and the World Health Organization (WHO):

WFMH Representatives attended NGO events at the UN Office in Geneva and monitored the meetings of the World Health Organization’s World Health Assembly and Executive Board.  The Federation cooperates with the WHO Department of Mental Health as issues arise throughout the year.

WFMH Main Representative Myrna Lachenal spoke on a seminar panel arranged by the World Council of Churches on 18 February on “Mental Health: Compassion and Action.”  The lead speaker was Dr. Benedetto Saraceno from the WHO Department of Mental Health.  

Among the issues followed by the WFMH Representatives in Geneva during 2008 were extreme poverty, HIV/AIDS, reduction of alcohol abuse, and discrimination against older women.

Global Strategy on Reducing Alcohol Abuse

The development of strategies to reduce the harmful use of alcohol was a major concern at the World Health Organization in 2008.  A resolution on the subject was adopted at the WHO Executive Board meeting in January (EB111R2).  Subsequently, an amended resolution was adopted at the May meeting of the WHO Health Assembly.  WHO is now developing a draft Global Strategy on reducing alcohol use to present to the Executive Board and Health Assembly in 2010.  WFMH was invited to attend a WHO Roundtable Meeting on the topic for NGOs and professionals on 24-25 November 2008.   The Federation was represented at the meeting by its Main Representative in Geneva, Myrna Lachenal.

NGO Statement to the Human Rights Commission

WFMH signed on to an NGO Statement to the UN Human Rights Council urging the Council to act in support of the rights of minority groups and indigenous peoples, and to combat racism, racial discrimination, zenophobia and intolerance. 

The Statement also asked the Council to recognize the need to eliminate discrimination against women. 

General Recommendation on the Rights of Older Women

The Commission of the Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) held its 42nd Session in Geneva in November, 2008.  On 6 November it agreed to prepare a new CEDAW General Recommendation on Older Women, focusing on protection of their rights, and a working group was established the following day to draft it.  WFMH signed on to an NGO statement supporting the proposal and outlining the forms of discrimination experienced by women as they age.
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